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State Executive Director Comments 

Drought conditions have improved in many areas of our state.  Although thankful for the much-needed 
precipitation, coming from a farm, I know that we sometimes wish we controlled the timing of the rainfall since 
fall harvest is in full swing.  Considering the dry conditions experienced in the past five months, I will focus on 
the benefits of the precipitation for crop year 2022. 

Last month, I mentioned that USDA had expanded assistance under the Emergency Assistance for Livestock, 
Honeybees, and Farm-raised Fish (ELAP) Program to cover feed transportation costs where grazing and hay 
resources had been depleted.  Livestock producers are encouraged to review the Fact Sheet and contact 
their local FSA office for additional details.  On October 13th, USDA rolled out the new ELAP Feed 
Transportation Producer Tool that enables ranchers to input information specific to their operation to 
determine an estimated payment.  We anticipate signup for the benefit to begin sometime in early November. 

Due to the ongoing pandemic, our Minnesota service centers continue to operate with limited visitors, by 
appointment only.  The Delta Variant has had an impact on our office operations in the last two weeks.  In 14 
county offices, staffing has been reduced to 25 percent with no visitors allowed until COVID incident rates 
decline in those areas.  If you feel an in-person appointment is needed to conduct your business rather than 
by phone or online, please reach out to your local FSA office so they can assist in scheduling an appointment 
or to determine what the county’s operating status currently is.  As a reminder, all visitors and staff are 
required to wear a mask in a federal facility.  Our local staff appreciate your efforts to protect them and their 
families.  Your patience is appreciated as we continue to operate under COVID protocol. 

Please take time to review the articles in this month’s newsletter to make sure you are aware of any program 
deadlines or what benefits may be available for your farming operation. 
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Please stay safe during this harvest season. 

Respectfully, 

Michelle Page, Acting State Executive Director 

 

USDA Offers Online Tool for Drought-Stricken Ranchers to 
Estimate Compensation for Feed Transportation Costs 

An online tool is now available to help ranchers document and estimate 
payments to cover feed transportation costs caused by drought, which are now 
covered by the Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-
raised Fish Program (ELAP). The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) 
updated the program this year to include feed transportation costs as well 
as lowered the threshold for when assistance for water hauling 
expenses is available. USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will begin taking 
applications this fall.   

The new ELAP Feed Transportation Producer Tool is a Microsoft Excel workbook that enables ranchers to 
input information specific to their operation to determine an estimated payment. Final payments may vary 
depending on eligibility.   

To use the tool, ranchers will need:  

• Number of truckloads for this year. 

• Mileage per truckload this year. 

• Share of feed cost this year (if splitting loads). 

• Number of truckloads you normally haul. 

• Normal mileage per truckload.  

• Share of normal feed cost 

The tool requires Microsoft Excel, and a tutorial video is available. 

Updates to ELAP  

ELAP provides financial assistance to eligible producers of livestock, honeybees and farm-raised fish for 
losses due to disease, certain adverse weather events or loss conditions as determined by the Secretary of 
Agriculture. ELAP now covers feed transportation costs where grazing and hay resources have been 
depleted. This includes places where:  

Drought intensity is D2 for eight consecutive weeks as indicated by the U.S. Drought Monitor; or  

Drought intensity is D3 or greater.  

The tool calculates the estimated payment for feed transportation assistance, but it is not an application. 
Once FSA begins accepting applications later this fall for feed transportation assistance, ranchers 
should contact their FSA county office to apply. To simplify the application process, ranchers can print or 
email payment estimates generated by this tool for submission to FSA. The deadline to apply for ELAP, 
including feed transportation costs, for 2021 is Jan. 31, 2022.  

ELAP already covers above normal costs for hauling water to livestock in areas where drought intensity is D3 
or greater on the drought monitor. FSA is also updating ELAP to also cover water hauling in   areas 
experiencing D2 for eight consecutive weeks, lowering the threshold for this assistance to be available. 
Program benefits are retroactive for 2021.  
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Payment Calculations  

USDA will reimburse eligible ranchers 60% of feed transportation costs above what would have been incurred 
in a normal year. Producers qualifying as underserved (socially disadvantaged, limited resource, beginning or 
military veteran) will be reimbursed for 90% of the feed transportation cost above what would have been 
incurred in a normal year.  

USDA uses a national cost formula to determine reimbursement costs that will not include the first 25 miles 
and distances exceeding 1,000 transportation miles. The calculation will also exclude the normal cost to 
transport hay or feed if the producer normally purchases some feed. For 2021, the initial cost formula of $6.60 
per mile will be used (before the percentage is applied).   

Eligibility  

To be eligible for ELAP assistance, livestock must be intended for grazing and producers must have incurred 
feed transportation costs on or after Jan. 1, 2021. Although producers will self-certify losses and expenses to 
FSA, producers are encouraged to maintain good records and retain receipts and related documentation in 
the event these documents are requested for review by the local FSA County Committee.   

More Drought Recovery Information  

USDA offers a comprehensive portfolio of disaster assistance programs.  On farmers.gov, the Disaster 
Assistance Discovery Tool, Disaster Assistance-at-a-Glance fact sheet, and Farm Loan Discovery Tool can 
help producers and landowners determine all program or loan options available for disaster recovery 
assistance. For details, producers should contact their local USDA Service Center.  

 

USDA Accepting Applications to Help Cover Costs for 
Organic Certification 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced that organic producers and handlers can apply for USDA 
funds to assist with the cost of receiving and maintaining organic certification through the Organic Certification 
Cost Share Program (OCCSP). Applications for eligible certification expenses paid between Oct. 1, 2020, and 
Sept. 30, 2021, are due Nov. 1, 2021.  

OCCSP provides cost-share assistance to producers and handlers of agricultural products for the costs of 
obtaining or maintaining organic certification under the USDA’s National Organic Program. Eligible producers 
include any certified producers or handlers who have paid organic certification fees to a USDA-accredited 
certifying agent. Producers can be reimbursed for expenses including application fees, inspection costs, fees 
related to equivalency agreement and arrangement requirements, travel expenses for inspectors, user fees, 
sales assessments and postage.  

For 2021, OCCSP will reimburse 50 percent of a certified operation’s allowable certification costs, up to a 
maximum of $500 for each of the following categories or “scopes:”   

• crops  

• wild crops  

• livestock  

• processing/handling  

• State organic program fees. 

Organic farmers and ranchers may apply through an FSA county office or a participating state agency.   

More Information  
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To learn more about organic certification cost share, please visit the OCCSP webpage, visit usda.gov/organic, 
or contact your local USDA Service Center.  

 

USDA Unveils New Climate Partnership Initiative, Requests 
Public Input 

Comments may be provided on or before 11:59 p.m. EST on November 1, 
2021. 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is committed to partnering with 
agriculture, forestry and rural communities to develop climate solutions that 
strengthen rural America. The Department has outlined and requested public 
comments on a new climate partnership initiative designed to create new 
revenue streams for producers via market opportunities for commodities 
produced using climate-smart practices. 

Guided by science, USDA will support a set of pilot projects that provide incentives to implement climate-
smart conservation practices on working lands and to quantify and monitor the carbon and greenhouse gas 
benefits associated with those practices. The Department published a Request for Information (RFI) seeking 
public comment and input on design of the new initiative. Stakeholders interested in providing comments may 
do so on or before 11:59 p.m. EST on November 1, 2021, via the Federal Register, Docket ID: USDA-2021-
0010. 

Learn More 

 

FSA is Accepting CRP Continuous Enrollment Offers 

The Farm Service Agency (FSA) is accepting offers for specific conservation practices under 
the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) Continuous Signup. 

In exchange for a yearly rental payment, farmers enrolled in the program agree to remove environmentally 
sensitive land from agricultural production and to plant species that will improve environmental health and 
quality. The program’s long-term goal is to re-establish valuable land cover to improve water quality, prevent 
soil erosion, and reduce loss of wildlife habitat. Contracts for land enrolled in CRP are 10-15 years in length. 

Under continuous CRP signup, environmentally sensitive land devoted to certain conservation practices can 
be enrolled in CRP at any time. Offers for continuous enrollment are not subject to competitive bidding during 
specific periods. Instead they are automatically accepted provided the land and producer meet certain 
eligibility requirements and the enrollment levels do not exceed the statutory cap. 

For more information, including a list of acceptable practices, contact your local County USDA Service Center 
or visit fsa.usda.gov/crp. 
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NASS to send 2021 Hemp Acreage and Production Survey 
This Fall 

This October, USDA’s National Agricultural Statistics Service will mail its 
first Hemp Acreage and Production 

Survey. The survey will collect information on the total planted and harvested 
area, yield, production, and value of hemp in the United States. 

The Domestic Hemp Production Program established in the Agriculture 
Improvement Act of 2018 (2018 Farm Bill) allows for the cultivation of hemp 
under certain conditions. The Hemp Acreage and Production survey will 

provide needed data about the hemp industry to assist producers, regulatory agencies, state governments, 
processors, and other key industry entities. 

Producers may complete the survey online at agcounts.usda.gov or they may complete and return the survey 
by mail using the return envelope provided. 

Learn more about the survey at nass.usda.gov/go/hemp. 

 

USDA Launches First Phase of Soil Carbon Monitoring 
Efforts through CRP 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is investing $10 million in a new initiative to sample, measure, and 
monitor soil carbon on Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) acres to better quantify the climate outcomes of 
the program. CRP is an important tool in the Nation’s fight to reduce the worst impacts of climate change 
facing our farmers, ranchers, and foresters. This initiative will begin implementation in fall 2021 with three 
partners. Today’s announcement is part of a broader, long-term soil carbon monitoring effort across 
agricultural lands that supports USDA’s commitment to deliver climate solutions to agricultural producers and 
rural America through voluntary, incentive-based solutions.     

These models include the Daily Century Model, or DayCent, which simulates the movement of carbon and 
nitrogen through agricultural systems and informs the National Greenhouse Gas Inventory. Data will also be 
used to strengthen the COMET-Farm and COMET-Planner tools, which enable producers to evaluate potential 
carbon sequestration and greenhouse gas emission reductions based on specific management scenarios.     

USDA partners will conduct soil carbon sampling on three categories of CRP practice types: perennial grass, 
trees, and wetlands.     

Perennial grasses: In consultation with USDA, Michigan State University will sample and measure soil 
carbon and bulk density of CRP grasslands (including native grass plantings, rangelands, and pollinator 
habitat plantings) at an estimated 600 sites across the U.S. with a focus in the central states during this five-
year project. This information will be used to model and compare the climate benefits of CRP. Partners 
include the University of Wisconsin-Madison, the University of Arkansas at Pine Bluff, Deveron, an agriculture 
technology company, and Woods End Laboratories.     

Trees: Mississippi State University will partner with Alabama A&M University to collect above and below 
ground data at 162 sites across seven states documenting CRP-related benefits to soil and atmospheric 
carbon levels. Information will help further calibrate the DayCent model. This five-year project will focus within 
the Mississippi Delta and Southeast states.           

Wetlands: Ducks Unlimited and its partners will collect data on carbon stocks in wetland soils as well as 
vegetation carbon levels at 250 wetland sites across a 15-state area in the central U.S. Data will support 
the DayCent and additional modeling. Partners for this five-year project include: Migratory Bird Joint Venture, 
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Intertribal Research and Resource Center at United Tribes Technical College, Clemson University, Kenyon 
College, Lincoln University, Pennsylvania State University, the University of Missouri, and the University of 
Texas at Austin.    

CRP Monitoring, Assessment, and Evaluation Projects     

These three Climate Change Mitigation Assessment Initiative projects are funded through FSA’s program to 
work with partners to identify Monitoring, Assessment and Evaluation (MAE) projects to quantify CRP 
environmental benefits to water quality and quantity, wildlife, and rural economies.    

Applications for projects were welcome from all organizations, including public, private, nonprofit institutions, 
and educational institutions including historically Black colleges and universities, Tribal colleges and 
universities and Hispanic-serving institutions or organizations.     

For more details on the all the awarded MAE projects, visit the FSA Monitoring Assessment & Evaluation 
webpage. 

About the Conservation Reserve Program     

CRP is one of the world’s largest voluntary conservation programs, with an established track record of 
preserving topsoil, sequestering carbon, reducing nitrogen runoff and providing healthy habitat for wildlife.     

In exchange for a yearly rental payment, agricultural producers enrolled in the program agree to remove 
environmentally sensitive land from production and plant species that will improve environmental health and 
quality. In general, land is enrolled in CRP for 10 to 15 years, with the option of re-enrollment. FSA offers 
multiple CRP signups, including the general signup and continuous signup, as well as Grassland CRP and 
pilot programs focused on soil health and clean water. In 2021, producers and landowners enrolled more than 
5.3 million acres in CRP signups, surpassing USDA’s 4-million-acre goal.    

Earlier this year, USDA announced updates to CRP including higher payment rates, new incentives for 
environmental practices, and a more targeted focus on the program’s role in climate change mitigation. This 
included a new Climate-Smart Practice Incentive for CRP general and continuous signups that aims to 
increase carbon sequestration and reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Climate-Smart CRP practices include 
establishment of trees and permanent grasses, development of wildlife habitat, and wetland restoration. 
Download the “What’s New” fact sheet  to learn more about CRP updates. 

More Information 

Under the Biden-Harris Administration, USDA is engaged in a whole-of-government effort to combat the 
climate crisis and conserve and protect our nation’s lands, biodiversity, and natural resources including our 
soil, air, and water. Through conservation practices and partnerships, USDA aims to enhance economic 
growth and create new streams of income for farmers, ranchers and private foresters. Successfully meeting 
these challenges will require USDA and our agencies to pursue a coordinated approach alongside USDA 
stakeholders, including State, local, and Tribal governments.   

USDA touches the lives of all Americans each day in so many positive ways. In the Biden-Harris 
Administration, USDA is transforming America’s food system with a greater focus on more resilient local and 
regional food production, fairer markets for all producers, ensuring access to healthy and nutritious food in all 
communities, building new markets and streams of income for farmers and other producers using climate 
smart food and forestry practices, making historic investments in infrastructure and clean energy capabilities 
in rural America, and committing to equity across the Department by removing systemic barriers and building 
a workforce more representative of America. To learn more, visit www.usda.gov.  
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Report Banking Changes to FSA 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) program payments are issued electronically into your bank account. In order to 
receive timely payments, you need to notify your FSA servicing office if you close your account or if your bank 
information is changed for any reason (such as your financial institution merging or being purchased). 
Payments can be delayed if FSA is not notified of changes to account and bank routing numbers. 

For some programs, payments are not made until the following year. For example, payments for crop year 
2019 through the Agriculture Risk Coverage and Price Loss Coverage program aren’t paid until 2020. If the 
bank account was closed due to the death of an individual or dissolution of an entity or partnership before the 
payment was issued, please notify your local FSA office as soon as possible to claim your payment. 

 

Keeping Livestock Inventory Records 

Livestock inventory records are necessary in the event of a natural disaster, so 
remember to keep them updated. 

When disasters strike, the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) can help you if 
you’ve suffered excessive livestock death losses and grazing or feed losses 
due to eligible natural disasters. 

To participate in livestock disaster assistance programs, you’ll be required to 
provide verifiable documentation of death losses resulting from an eligible 
adverse weather event and must submit a notice of loss to your local FSA office within 30 calendar days of 
when the loss of livestock is apparent. For grazing or feed losses, you must submit a notice of loss to your 
local FSA office within 30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent and should maintain documentation and 
receipts. 

You should record all pertinent information regarding livestock inventory records including: 

• Documentation of the number, kind, type, and weight range of livestock 

• Beginning inventory supported by birth recordings or purchase receipts. 

For more information on documentation requirements, contact your local County USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

Lenders Can Now Apply for New Heirs’ Property Relending 
Program 
Intermediary lenders can now apply for loans through the new Heirs’ Property Relending Program (HPRP). 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is accepting applications today through October 29, 2021, and 
cooperatives, credit unions and nonprofit organizations are encouraged to apply for these competitive loans, 
which ultimately will help agricultural producers and landowners resolve heirs’ land ownership and succession 
issues. 

Through HPRP, FSA loans up to $5 million at a 1% interest rate to eligible lenders. Then, those eligible 
lenders will reloan funds to heirs to help resolve title issues by financing the purchase or consolidation of 
property interests and financing costs associated with a succession plan. 
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How to Apply 

Intermediary lenders should apply by the October 29, 2021 deadline using the HPRP application form (FSA-
2637), which can be submitted to FSA by mail: 

FSA Deputy Administrator for Farm Loan Programs 

Loan Making Division 

STOP 0522 

1400 Independence Avenue, S.W. 

Washington, DC 20250 

Intermediary lenders must: 

• be certified as a community development financial institution, and 

• have experience and capability in making and servicing agricultural and commercial loans that are 
similar in nature. 

If applications exceed the amount of available funds, FSA will prioritize applicants that both: 

• have at least 10 years or more of experience with socially disadvantaged farmers; and 

• are located in states that have adopted a statute consisting of enactment or adoption of the Uniform 
Partition of Heirs Property Act (UPHPA). A list of these states is available at gov/heirs/relending. 

More Information 

Frequently asked questions (including those in Spanish, Thai and Chinese), the August 3, 2021 overview 
webinar, and other resources can be found on farmers.gov/heirs/relending. 

After the loans are announced, USDA will distribute information for heirs on how to apply. Information for 
heirs is also on farmers.gov/heirs/relending. 

 

Reporting Organic Crops 
If you want to use the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) 
organic price and you select the "organic" option on your NAP application, you 
must report your crops as organic. 

When certifying organic acres, the buffer zone acreage must be included in the 
organic acreage. 

You must also provide a current organic plan, organic certificate or 
documentation from a certifying agent indicating an organic plan is in effect. 

Documentation must include: 

• name of certified individuals 

• address 

• telephone number 

• effective date of certification 

• certificate number 
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• list of commodities certified 

• name and address of certifying agent 

• a map showing the specific location of each field of certified organic, including the buffer zone 
acreage 

Certification exemptions are available for producers whose annual gross agricultural income from organic 
sales totals $5,000 or less. Although exempt growers are not required to provide a written certificate, they are 
still required to provide a map showing the specific location of each field of certified organic, transitional and 
buffer zone acreage. 

For questions about reporting organic crops, contact your local County USDA Service Center. 

 

Applying for Youth Loans 

The Farm Service Agency (FSA) makes loans to youth to establish and operate agricultural income-producing 
projects in connection with 4-H clubs, FFA and other agricultural groups. Projects must be planned and 
operated with the help of the organization advisor, produce sufficient income to repay the loan and provide 
the youth with practical business and educational experience. The maximum loan amount is $5,000. 

Youth Loan Eligibility Requirements: 

• Be a citizen of the United States (which includes Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, Guam, American 
Samoa, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands) or a legal resident alien 

• Be 10 years to 20 years of age 

• Comply with FSA’s general eligibility requirements 

• Be unable to get a loan from other sources 

• Conduct a modest income-producing project in a supervised program of work as outlined above 

• Demonstrate capability of planning, managing and operating the project under guidance and 
assistance from a project advisor. The project supervisor must recommend the youth loan applicant, 
along with providing adequate supervision. 

For help preparing the application forms, contact your local County USDA Service Center at or 
visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

USDA Offers Annual Installment Deferral Option for Farm 
Storage Facility Loan Borrowers 

To assist Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) borrowers experiencing financial hardship from the pandemic 
and other challenges in production agriculture, USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) is offering a one-time 
annual installment payment deferral option. No fees or prepayment penalties apply for borrowers who choose 
this FSFL loan flexibility option. 

Eligible borrowers can request a one-time only annual installment payment deferral for loans having terms of 
three, five, seven or ten years. The installment deferral option is not available for 12-year term loans. 

The FSFL installment payments will remain the same, except for the last year.  The original loan interest rate 
and annual payment due date will remain the same. However, because the installment payment deferral is a 
one-year loan term extension, the final payment will be higher due to additional accrued interest. 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Borrowers interested in exercising the one-time annual installment deferral option should contact FSA to 
make the request and to obtain, complete and sign required forms. 

FSFLs provide low-interest financing for producers to store, handle and transport eligible commodities. 

More Information 

In addition to offering flexibilities for FSFLs, FSA has also made other flexibilities to help producers impacted 
by the pandemic, including relaxing the loan-making process for farm operating and ownership loans and 
implementing the Disaster Set-Aside provision that enables an upcoming installment on a direct loan to be set 
aside for the year. More information on these flexibilities can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. For more 
information, contact your local USDA Service Center. To locate your local FSA office, 
visit farmers.gov/service-center-locator. 

 

Minnesota USDA Farm Service Agency 

375 Jackson Street, Suite 400 
Saint Paul, MN 55101 

Phone: 651-602-7700 
Fax: 855-719-9917 

Minnesota Farm Service Agency 
Acting State Executive Director: 
Michelle Page 

To find contact information for your local 
USDA Farm Service Agency Office go 
to: www.fsa.usda.gov/mn 

Division Leaders: 
Cassie Buck 
Calvin Gellatly 
Angela Hanson 
Brian Hartman 
Glenn Schafer  
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